
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  11th February 2016
Present:
Councillors James Burton, Maggie Don, David Howes, Clark Mitchell and Mike Tebbutt
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton

(Counties) (Chair)

Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Sandra Nash

(Counties)

Trevor Nash 

(Counties)

Ken Burnage

(Thorpe Malsor)

Victor Woodcock 

(Burton Latimer)

Ray Maylin


(Highfield Road)

Brent Woodford

(Ashley)

Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Jim French


(Desborough)
Gloria Moore

(Grange)

Reg Carvell

(Highfield Cres. – Leaseholder)

Also Present:
John Conway

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Darren Ibell

(Housing)

Maria Keane 

(Housing)

Max Salsbury

(Housing)

Simon Haile

(Environmental Care)

Mark Dickenson

(Finance)

Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)
15.TF.79
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Steve Bellamy, Sue Shipham and Moira Brown
15.TF.80
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
15.TF.81
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th January 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.TF.82
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
15.TF.59 – Tenant Satisfaction Survey
The current response rate for the survey stood at 41%, which was positive for this type of survey. The results of the survey would be reported back to the April meeting of the forum. 

15.TF.62 – Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel (TOSP) Repairs Reporting Review
Darren Ibell and Simon Haile were working on the findings of the panel and a meeting would be held the following week with TOSP to discuss matters
15.TF.70 – Matters Raised by Tenants’ Forum Representatives

Gutter clearance had been built into the cyclical maintenance programme with ad hoc clearances taking place through the depot. An issue regarding guttering at retirement bungalows in Ashley would be investigated. The car park at Fishton Close had seen the installation of resident parking notices for Housing Association tenants. This had been done without KBC knowledge so council tenants could not be advised, although all residents had now been informed. A walkabout had taken place on the Highfield Estate on 2nd February to highlight all issues raised at the previous meeting to the Neighbourhood Manager. A response had been received regarding an enquiry relating to untaxed vehicles at Barnes Close to say this was a police matter; however they were now aware of the situation.
15.TF.71 – Health and Housing Project

East Midlands Council’s Approved Housing Review for the region included a best practice case study on the Health and Housing Project, it was positive to see this project being mentioned more widely. 
15.TF.72 – HRA Capital Programme
At the end of January, John Conway and Darren Ibell had given a well-received presentation to the Association for Public Service Excellence (APSE) on the Homes for the Future project.

15.TF.73 – Fixed Term Tenancies (FTT)

Provision for mandatory fixed term tenancies formed part of the draft Housing and Planning Bill that was currently going through Parliament. It was expected that Royal Assent would granted in March. 
15.TF.76 – Any Other Business  - Severe Weather Emergency Protocol (SWEP)
In response to a question from Cllr Don, it was noted that SWEP had been in place recently and accommodation had been provided for two street sleepers. A further two individuals had refused assistance and a third has chosen his own accommodation and requested the hotel charge the council, which KBC had declined to pay. 
15.TF.83
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

The following issue was raised by a representative:-

· The possibility of installing wet-rooms in Ashley retirement bungalows as part of the capital programme
It was noted that any residents experiencing problems should contact the Housing Team to allow for an assessment to be undertaken. The possibility of adding such a scheme to the capital programme for the next year would be examined and further information brought to a future meeting. 

15.TF.84 
RENT REVIEW
John Conway provided the meeting with a presentation which detailed housing challenges faced by KBC, tenant priorities, major changes in expenditure, housing challenges faced by KBC, highlights from 2015 and plans for 2016/17.
It was noted that Housing Services had experienced soaring demand as home ownership was now out of the reach of many young people and private renting was less of an option as private rents increased significantly. The number of Keyways applications was going up and homelessness was at crisis levels. As of the 11th February, 41 households were in temporary accommodation whereas only a few months ago that figure stood at less than 20. 
Rent reduction had previously been discussed, but the government had announced social rents would reduce by 1% a year over the next 4 years, providing tenants with an average saving on their rent of 80p per week, but for councils the reduction would have a severe impact, a loss of approximately £70m over a 30 year period. Welfare Reform, introduced in 2013 continued, with the government introducing a cap on welfare benefits that was set to reduce again in the next year. These factors, in addition to the changes to Council Tax Support meant that it was more difficult for those on low incomes to pay their way, providing the Council with a challenge to support its tenants.  
The meeting heard that there was a Housing and Planning Bill currently going through parliament, with a number of aspects providing difficulties for council landlords. There would be a requirement to sell high value void properties, although the exact details remained to be confirmed. Additionally, the introduction of market rents for tenants with annual household incomes of £30k would be introduced, but with a tapered approach. Although this was good news, it would be administratively complex to manage the process and would consume a lot of resources. Finally, Fixed Term Tenancies were also part of the bill; this was less of an issue for KBC as these had been introduced on a voluntary basis some years ago.  The Housing Team were seeing positive aspects as there was now a greater understanding of the household circumstances of tenants.
The forum noted that the guiding principle for the Housing Team over the previous three years had been reasonable rent and reasonable quality, as requested by tenants who also wished to see improvements in the housing stock, investment in day-today services such as tenant support and construction of new council homes when the time was right. 
The Housing Team would continue to work to provide a customer focussed, professional and cost effective housing service which understood both the costs involved and its customers and took an honest approach to any failings. It was vital to continue talking and listening to customers to ensure council housing met local needs in order to remain relevant and viable in the long term. 
Finance officers then gave a joint presentation detailing the Rent Review for 2016/17.


It was noted that the Council’s budget of £71.5m for 2016/17 was out in draft form and had been sent for consultation. The budget consisted of:-

· General Fund Account - £48.0m

· Housing Revenue Account - £15.8m

· Capital Programme - £7.7m

The forum noted that the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) was ring-fenced and had no other council services with which to compete. It was further noted that the HRA account for 2016/17 was balanced. 

A brief outline was provided to the meeting regarding HRA expenditure in relation to Repairs and Maintenance, General Management, Special Services and Capital Resources.
The meeting was advised that the process used to calculate rent increases in previous years had been altered again. The formula used to calculate rent increases had moved from the Retail Price Index (+ 0.5% + £2 p/w) to the Consumer Price Index (+1%) for 2015/16. Central government had subsequently amended this policy again, requesting housing authorities introduce a -1.0% rent reduction for the next four years. 
The meeting heard that the Council had little option but to implement levels proposed by central government and that a freeze or an increase in rents would cause significant difficulties. Therefore, officers were proposing to go with government policy and accept a -1% rent reduction. It was noted that a very recent government announcement might allow local authorities to apply the previous rent calculation system of CPI +1% for 2016/17 in relation to sheltered housing. No further details were available regarding this option at the current time and given that uncertainty it was not recommended that rents for sheltered housing be treated any differently to the remainder of the Council’s housing stock.

Officers then proposed the recommendation for the Rent Review 2016/17 as follows:-

· Average rent decrease

-
- 1.0%

· Average weekly rent per property
- 
£80.96
· Average weekly reduction

-
- £0.82
The following comments were made by members of the forum
	Item / Issue
	Summary of Response Given

	If in future there was an opportunity to increase rents for Sheltered Housing, could there be assurances that any additional income raised would be ring-fenced and only spent on Sheltered Housing? 
(Martyn Lund, Tenants’ Forum)
	This is an option and certainly something the forum may wish to think about as a formal budget comment. Due to the lateness of the government’s announcement regarding rent levels for Sheltered Housing, it is not advisable for us to advise an increase in rents for Sheltered Housing.
Officer Comment



	In regards the £72.9m self-financing loan taken out to buy KBC in 2012, can we slow repayments on this loan to make up for loss of income from the reduction in rents? 
(Cllr Maggie Don – Kettering Borough Council)
	When the Council took the loans, they were enacted at preferential rates and we want to try to adhere to the plan that we have. When loans mature, we can invest more in the housing stock. We are able to accommodate meeting those principle repayments at present, if there are more disadvantageous movements in terms of finances, we would need to look at those principle repayments. The proposal in front of the forum assumed a 1% reduction in rents to provide a balanced budget.
Officer Comment

	Financial penalties were mentioned if tenants chose to do something else (other than accept a 1% rent deduction). If rents were frozen, what would these penalties be?
(Cllr Maggie Don – Kettering Borough Council)


	It is difficult to answer this. In the broadest sense if we exceeded the cap (1.72%) and raised rents by 1% above the cap we would collect an additional £150k towards the HRA, however in the region of £100k would need to be repaid to central government. We do not know at what level this cap will sit, the government are likely to lower the cap to ensure housing authorities have a rent decrease.
Officer Comment

	I would like to know the reasoning behind this. As a tenant, a 1% decrease seems nice, but with less government funding rural areas will suffer from cuts the most.
(Brent Woodford – Tenants’ Forum)
	A rent decrease is a way for the government to reduce the benefit bill, it is fair to say that it is not a rational thing to do, tenants would be happy to have a small increase to maintain service provision, but they are not given the choice because of the way rent calculations have been undertaken.
Officer Comment


(The officers and councillors left the Chamber at 7.32pm to allow tenants time to discuss the increase and vote. They were recalled to the Chamber at 7.36pm)
RESOLVED
that the members of the Tenants’ Forum agreed to the -1.0% decrease for 2016/17; although should there be an opportunity to increase rents for sheltered housing, it was hoped that this income would be ring-fenced to be used on sheltered housing only.
These comments were duly noted by officers and would be forwarded to the Executive Committee alongside the recommendation.

15.TF.85
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME 

Darren Ibell provided an update to the forum on the sheltered housing Sparkle Project which centred around spending much needed funds on stock that had been neglected in previous years. Work undertaken included upgrades of the core point systems that controlled alarms, door entry and other systems tenants relied upon. In addition there had been improvement made to internal lighting and décor as well as landscaping. 
It was reported that work being done through both the Housing Service and Environmental Care to increase asset income generation, such as the scheme at Hampden Crescent and reinvigoration of the hidden homes programme. A potential scheme was being examined for the conversion of the office at Barnes Close into two, one-bed flats.

Simon Haile provided updates on the position of the Programme of Works including improvements to aids and adaptations, GRP doors, kitchens and bathrooms and boiler replacement. 
The meeting heard that parking had been an issue at Northumberland Road for a number of years and a project would be undertaken during February to develop a car park for council tenants. As part of the project, there would be the installation of a rainwater garden.
Members of the forum asked questions relating to GRP door replacement and work on balconies at Dahlia Road. 
15.TF.86 
ENVIRONMENTAL SCHEMES
Leona Mantle reported on the Environmental Improvement budget that Neighbourhood Managers have managed over the last few years. In March 2015, it was reported that the entire budget had not been spent historically and a new bidding scheme was introduced to provide healthy competition and improve tenant involvement in the decision making process. 

A group of tenants had met with Neighbourhood Managers to examine a number of bid proposals. Two bids had been received that were larger than the budget allowed and it had been decided to look at feasibility studies to possibly add these to the Capital Programme. Of the four approved bids the following works had been undertaken:
·  Improvement to unsafe pavements at Latimer Close, Burton Latimer

·  Concrete base of a former garage site had been removed that had been an issue for tenants

·  Bollards installed to prevent parking on a grassed area at Highfield Road

·  Installation of external lighting to the gable ends of properties at Jasmine Court.
The overall cost of the schemes totalled £3400, with a plan to look at smaller schemes to maximise the budget which had not been spent in its entirety. 

Forum members were requested to consider what environmental improvements could be beneficial to their areas. The Environmental Project Group would consider any ideas at its meeting the following week 
15.TF.87
CONNECT
The forum heard that the next edition of Connect would be delivered towards the end of March. 
15.TF.88
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported on Key Performance Indicators that were monitored by the panel. Details were provided to the forum in relation to rental collection totals (98%), Anti-Social Behaviour (38 cases resolved, 2 resulting in legal action), homelessness (highest totals for seven years) and re-let times for voids (slowly reducing). 

The report in relation to the Repairs Reporting Review undertaken by the panel was being examined by Darren and Simon and would be brought to the forum in due course. 

15.TF.89
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

A request was made by a forum member for maintenance staff to have more care and thought when carrying out repairs following a flooding issue that could have been avoided. Details would be passed to Simon Haile for investigation
15.TF.90
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Victor Woodcock
15.TF.91
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum was Thursday 10th March 2016. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 8.11pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
Tenants Forum No. 1
11.02.16

